MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FEBRUARY 3, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council for the County of Maui shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members are present and a
quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen. This morning, we have our colleague from
Upcountry, Ms. Tavares, who will be giving our opening remarks. After that, we shall,
if were not standing, we shall all rise and say the Pledge of Allegiance in unison.
Ms. Tavares.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Tavares.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those words this morning, Ms. Tavares.
Before we move on with the agenda posted for today, the third of February, 2006, the
Chair will make one request; that all phones, pagers, is being requested to be turned
off. If your pager goes off or your phone goes off, the Chair will direct you to leave
the chambers.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, no one has signed up to testify prior to the convening of
the meeting. However, we have, we do, we do have an individual that signed up to
testify subsequent to the convening of the meeting. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Our lone testifier is Dick Mayer, and he'll be testifying on Bills No. 1, 2,
and 3.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mayer, you know our rules very well. You have three minutes to share your
comments with us this morning. Please state your name for the record.
We do have a new system which we hope will assist those that testify. Upon your
beginning of the testimony, the Clerk will start the clock that which will show you a
green light. At the two minute thirty mark, the yellow light will go on indicating you
have thirty seconds to conclude. And as the red light comes on, it will notify you that
your time is up.
So, with that, Mr. Mayer, please share with us your testimony.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. DICK MAYER [testifying on Bill Nos. 1 (2006), 2 (2006), and 3 ( 2006 )1:
Thank you very much.
My name is Dick Mayer. I'm not going to give a long testimony or detailed testimony.
I did that at the second hearing two weeks ago. I think you've all read my "Viewpoint"
that was written in The Maui News.
I'm very concerned about the impact of this project on West Maui, and the lack of
preparatory infrastructure that's over there. The highway is not adequate at present.
My guess is that it will take decades to build the highway. Building segments of the
highway through Lahaina Town will be wonderful, the bypass, but that still will mean
we have a long road along the pa--along the ocean. We have one little small tunnel
that workers going back and forth, tourists going back and forth, will not be able to go
across that area with the increase in traffic that we'll probably expect from this project
as well as several of the others right behind it.
This project is tied closely to Pulelehua. The Environmental Impact Statement for
this project did not work in cooperation with Pulelehua. There are two separate
EIS's, and it will be interesting to have seen what the cumulative effect of those two
projects would have been.
The, there is no medical facility adequate to handle the existing population on West
Maui, particularly emergency room, etc. It will take years before one is built.
Lahainaluna High School already has, has a shortage of two hundred spaces. It's,
that's two hundred over capacity. Populations will increase.
I'm urging you to send this committee [sic] back to do one major thing, and that is to
evaluate the impacts and to make sure that proper assessments are made.
By the action that you may take today if you approve this project, Maui Land & Pine
will probably increase its value on the order of $1 billion. And I think it is necessary
for this Council to make sure that, that money is returned back to the people of Maui
because it's an action taken by the Council. And what I'm saying is that right now,
those ag lands, they're taxed at $1,140 for the 950 acres, something of that order this
year. This will make these lands much more valuable, but the County will not get
back adequate compensation for the highway, the health facilities, the schools. The
State will get no money back from this increase in value. The Company will profit
considerably.
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I would hope that the planning--the Land Use Committee would look at this project
and say, the County of Maui, the people of Maui should get its proper compensation
for the actions that you will perhaps take today. And that would make it, I think, very,
very desirable for the, for the planning of this project, if it goes ahead as luxury
homes, they're only 20 percent affordable. Eighty percent of the units are
non-affordable out of the 863 units that are being on, are on the table today. And I
know many of you ran last time as Councilmembers with the idea that you'd be
working for affordable housing. This is 80 percent non-affordable housing in this
project. And I think those numbers call for you to take stronger action.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
Members, questions on Mr. Mayer's testimony this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Mayer, as a former Planning Commissioner and someone who has researched
this fairly extensively, your mention of impacts, I'm wondering, the traffic impact
analysis that was done for this project only went, only analyzed the traffic impact on
Honoapiilani Highway from Kapalua to Honokowai.
MR. MAYER: Um-hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you think that, that is a fair impact assessment? And
if the impact, if the traffic impact analysis had been done beyond Honokowai, would
there have been a different outcome?
MR. MAYER: I think very definitely. I think this project will increase enormously the traffic
on the whole highway from Kahului all the way around to that project. And
particularly stressful Kuihelani Highway is fine, but the road from the, from let's say
Maalaea Harbor through the, over the Pali, along Olowalu, through Lahaina Town all
should have been analyzed because to build 863 units is going to require an
enormous number of construction trucks going back and forth delivering all those
supplies over there and construction equipment. All the material that's, you know,
wasted on the project and whatever, will have to be brought to a dump; and we only
have one Central Maui dump in, one, one dump in Central Maui ... And once the
residents are on the property, it's roughly 3,000 people, all of their refuse every single
day will be in County rubbish trucks, probably, going around the island on that
highway back to Central Maui. That's in addition to the already overcrowded traffic
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on there, and not to mention even the individuals going back and forth on this
highway.
And I think that a proper EIS, a proper Impact Statement would have taken a look at
the total impact on the island, not just on that segment within a mile or two of the
project, because it's going to very seriously affect traffic all the way around. The
same thing. Those people will get ill, and there'll be ambulances racing along that
highway. There'll be tourists going back and forth, and, and, and residents
themselves in the project will be going back and forth, not to mention the construction
workers going back and forth. There will be an enormous impact on the highway,
none of which has been considered to date. And that's why I'm asking that a proper
traffic assessment be placed, a traffic impact be placed. The value of that land is
going up. The company will have the adequate funds to make a contribution to the
community to solve many of those West Side problems, not all of them, but many of
them.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The other question I have is in doing your analysis and
the conclusions that you came to, did you take into consideration that the timing of
Kapalua Mauka, the first phase of Kapalua Mauka, which will be the infrastructure,
the golf course, and the golf clubhouse, that, that will be constructed at the same
time, that they also have scheduled the beginning phase for Kapalua, the residences
at Kapalua, which is the demolition of the hotel and the construction of condominiums
there?
MR. MAYER: I, I didn't add that in my, my previous answer; but, certainly, that whole
project. And it's not just that project, there are also just announced in the last weeks,
the Hyatt Hotel plans to put a timeshare in, Many other--Pulelehua is coming before
the State Land Use Commission and the Planning Commission, which is 1,100-plus
houses, 800-plus ohanas, in that general area, which will also have all that
equipment going in also at roughly the same time frame.
And I don't think we've really looked at the impacts on this. And, and the, the very
modest assessment of less than a million dollars for schools, less then three million
dollars for roads--County roads; nothing for the State, not a penny apparently for the
State highways, I think makes this an absolute prerequisite that you send it back to
the Committee, get the proper assessments, find out what the impact will be, and see
that the, the, the amount of value that you're increasing in this project be utilized to
help support the infrastructure that will be needed for the project.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So it's your belief that there wasn't a, a
cumulative impact assessment done with all these other projects taken into
consideration?
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MR. MAYER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Dick. And I appreciate the
"Viewpoint" that you put in The Maui News because it did result in a couple of dozen
more letters from the public. So thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Mayer, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much, and good luck in your decision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we've received more forms from people wishing to offer
testimony. The next speaker is Wesley Nohara, and he'll be speaking on Bill Nos. 1,
2, and 3; followed by Greg Hansen.

MR. WESLEY NOHARA, VICE-PRESIDENT OF PRODUCTION MANAGEMENT, MAUI
PINEAPPLE COMPANY [testifying on Bill Nos. 1 (2006), 2 (2006), and 3 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and fellow Councilmembers.
My name is Wesley Nohara. I'm Vice-President of Production Management for Maui
Pineapple Company.
This morning, I'd like to testify wholeheartedly in support of our Kapalua Mauka
project. This project is very, very important for our Company.
I've worked for Maui Pineapple Company for thirty-seven years. And in those
thirty-seven years, I've seen our Company grow and contribute to our community and
the environment and the economy. And, you know, I I stand before you and I
wouldn't be here if it, it didn't touch my heart to be here and that it's very important.
And I look out there and I see my fellow employees who also would not be here if it
wasn't also important to them.
,

This Kapalua Mauka project is tied to our whole Company as a whole. And we stand
before you as employees of our Company, recognizing that Maui Pineapple
Company and Maui Land & Pineapple Company and Kapalua are united as one

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 3, 2006
Page 7

Company. We feel strongly that this project will help us move forward as a stronger
company.
Maui Land & Pine has done many things to help our community. And, specifically, I
grew up in West Maui, and I've seen the impacts that we have done. And I, I am
proud to say that I am an employee of Maui Land & Pine, and we want to march
forward as such.
Whether we are field workers; workers in the cannery, on the golf course, on the
resort, land, land management resort development, we all stand here before you as
one and our voice singles out as one in support of this, this project.
You've probably seen in the papers Del Monte plans for closure. And we feel
strongly that our Company is good for West Maui, good for Maui overall, and we want
to make sure that we have a Company marching forward into the future.
So with that, I'd like to ask for your complete support in this project. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Nohara.
Members, questions for Mr. Nohara on his testimony? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good, good morning, Mr. Nohara.
Can you share with the Council a, a rough, give us a rough estimate of how many
people are employed by Maui Land & Pine as whole here in Maui?
MR. NOHARA: I believe on pineapple side, it was something like 600 something; on the
resort side, I'm not totally sure. I know we're well over a thousand, though.
Somebody else might be able to answer that question better.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And do you know what the comp--where the
Company is at, if it's operating in the red or in the black? I mean.
MR. NOHARA: When you say the "Company", Maui Land & Pine?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Um-hum.
MR. NOHARA: I haven't seen the financial numbers for 2005, so I really can't say. There
are people who probably can answer that better.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And 1, and I ask that question because it's been made
clear to the Council about the importance of this project as far as the Company's
viability for survival and to retain its employees, so I just thought I would ask that. I, I,
I can get that information from someone else then, too. But thank you for coming up
here to testify before us.
MR. NOHARA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Nohara, Members?
Seeing none, thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Greg Hansen, testifying on the same item; followed by
Brian Nishida.
MR. GREG HENSEN [testifying on Bill Nos. 'I (2006), 2 (2006), and 3 (2006)1:
Thank you, Councilors, for the opportunity to speak to you today.
My name is Greg Hansen, and I am employed by the Maui Land & Pineapple
Company. I work in their Pu'u Kukui Watershed Preserve, and I help to manage all
of their conservation lands whether in the preserve or outside of the preserve.
Even though I am employed by Maui Land & Pine, I do speak to you as a private
citizen, as a conservationist, as a resident of West Maui and somebody desperately
in need of affordable housing.
As a conservationist, I could never support a project that I thought would negatively
impact Maui's natural beauty or the quality of life here. And as a conservationist, I'm,
I also belong to the segment of our society that has chosen a career based on the,
the greater good of the community rather than personal financial gain. I belong to the
same group as teachers, health care workers, fire fighters, police officers, social
workers, that group, we all work to make this place a better place to live. And as a
group, we're most affected by the lack of affordable housing on Maui.
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With the 173 proposed affordable units that are tied to this project, I do have the
ability to perhaps own a home here some day and hopefully raise a family here some
day.
Now, affordable housing, I, I do appreciate the work that the Council has done
working towards affordable housing. And one of the issues that, that comes to mind
for me is that the, the cost of living here is so expensive, that even though I may
qualify for an affordable house, it would be very difficult to save enough money for a
down payment with the fact that my rent cost almost 50 percent of what I make.
Now, I think Maui Land & Pine has gone above and beyond just fulfilling an
affordable housing requirement. They've actually started to create programs to help
first-time home, home buyers; hiring financial consultants to help us manage our
finances so that we can qualify, so that we can save money for down payments; and
even started a, a rental assistance program. All of these things add to the greater
picture of, of helping West Maui residents, especially folks like me who are in the
margins with other, other, other public service employees that, that make this a great
place to live.
Now, as a conservationist, I would also address some of the other issues as far as
the natural beauty. Mauii Land & Pine has been very proactive in developing a
landscaping policy that encourages the use of native plants; and that would result in
actually more native plants being present in the Kapalua Mauka area than presently
exist. They've also been very proactive in their landscaping policy in terms of
invasive species, forbidding the planting of any invasive species on the property.
So, in closing, I would like to say that--oh, am I done here? Oh, I'm sorry. And, in
closing, I just, I know that we've all read in the paper the debate about development,
and there are definitely a number of people who would like to stop all real estate
development in Maui; and I'd be willing to bet that not one of those people has to
worry about their rent doubling in the last five years because I would guarantee that
they all own their own homes. You won't find too many teachers and
conservationists arguing against any pro--any project that provides affordable
housing for the community.
Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hansen.
Members, question for Mr. Hansen this morning?
Thank you very much for being here.
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COUNTY CLERK: Our last testifier is Brian Nishida, offering testimony on Bill Nos. 1, 2,
and 3.

MR. BRIAN NISHIDA, PRESIDENT, MAUI PINEAPPLE COMPANY {testifying on Bill
Nos. 1 (2006), 2 (2006), and 3 (2006)1:
Council Chair Hokama, Honored Members of the Council.
My name is Brian Nishida. I'm the President of Maui Pineapple Company, and I have
the privilege of leading the team which is breathing new life into the pineapple
industry on Maui.
I've asked Bob McNatt for the opportunity to speaker here because I want, I want, I
would like to share with you what I'll call, "The Two Tales of Tuesday." In doing so,
it's my hope that in your deliberations today, you will look beyond just the two
dimensions of the pages of this project application, and also look deeply into the
good character and the soul of our kamaaina owners, our leadership, and most
importantly our employees of Maui Land & Pineapple Company.
On Tuesday, January 31, 2006, decisions from two Boards of Directors of two
separate companies were announced: one in Miami, Florida; the other right here in
Kahului, Maui. These occurred by sheer coincidence.
Miami, Florida. Del Monte Fresh Produce Company suddenly announced the
complete closure of the Hawaii operations. The reason, pure dollars and cents: not
making money; not willing to reinvest to make money; close it down. Don't care
about people or their families; don't care about the land turning to brown dust; don't
care about the community. It's about dollars and cents. In many ways, that behavior
is acceptable today, even here on Maui.
On that same Tuesday at three o'clock in the afternoon, the Board of Directors for
Maui Land & Pine convened to deliberate a major additional investment in the
pineapple industry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please turn that phone off.
Excuse us, Mr. Nishida, for the interruption.
MR. NISHIDA: Thank you for that, Chair.
The Board met to deliberate an additional major investment in the pineapple
business here on Maui. It was a tough, tough decision on their part. I know, I was
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there. But after a lot of soul-searching, lot of deliberation, it came down to a one-vote
difference in favor of continuing to invest in the pineapple business, of continuing to
invest in the han--enhancement of agriculture on Maui. I stand here proudly to say I
was proud of my Board. Tough decision; they stepped up to the plate. In my mind, it
resulted in the Company walking the walk of truly building a sustainable Maui.
Now, the realization of Kapalua Mauka is essential to accomplishing our mission.
Our ownership, our leadership, our employees are passionate about making Maui
better_ Please look into the eyes of our Company and see that this is the kind of
company that you want to have succeed on Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishida, I'm going to ask you to please conclude your testimony.
MR. NISHIDA: I certainly will, Chair. I'm sorry for the over--extended time.
As the "Tale of Two Tuesdays" will demonstrate, there aren't many companies like
Maui Land & Pine. And so I respectfully and humbly submit to you, if you believe in
active natural enhancement like Pu'u Kukui, please vote "Yes." If you believe in
visionary thinking that produces a higher quality of life like Pulelehua, please vote
"Yes." If you believe in agriculture, please vote "Yes."
Finally, I'd like to invite all of you to be a part of the legacy that keeps pineapple alive
in Hawaii for generations. Please vote "Yes." Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Nishida,
This is a official meeting of the Council. Decorum shall be adhered to in this
chambers.
Any questions for Mr. Nishida, Members? Mister--Ms. Anderson, first.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Nishida, you're saying that Kapalua Mauka is essential to the survival of Maui
Pine. Would it also be true then that the residences at Kapalua and Pulelehua are
also essential to the survival of Maui Pine?
MR. NISHIDA: The comprehensive business strategy for Maui Land & Pine is one that's
integrated. There are many, many components of the pineapple business that we
are reinvesting in. The matter before the Council today is important to us succeeding
at fulfilling that strategy.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you didn't answer my question. Does that mean that
all of the real estate development that Kapalua Land Company is planning is
essential to the survival of Maui Pine?
MR. NISHIDA: It's all a part of the total strategy. I, I am not intimately involved with each of
the projects, so I'd be remiss in trying to comment specifically.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I appreciate that.
Just the other day, Howard Dicus, from Pacific Business News, announced a
$2 million profit for Maui Pine. Do you know if that was for the last quarter of last
year or for the whole year? Can you comment on the profits?
MR. NISHIDA: I did not see the Howard Dicus piece. I believe our financial statements are,
will, are scheduled to be published very shortly. But the order of magnitude is
probably correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Nishida.
MR. NISHIDA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: My question sort of dove, dovetails that of Member
Anderson's in, in relation to the Company's standing. I guess to put it very simply,
how solid is the Company overall? I know it was mentioned that there's a, I guess,
an issue of some profits that were made maybe in the last quarter, but, overall, as of
today, February 3, how strong or weak is Maui Land & Pine as a corporation?
MR. NISHIDA: I think our strategy of redeploying and reinvesting all of the pieces of our
business that make a profit to help us build the areas that need improvement is, is a
fair statement; it's an accurate statement. As far as the overall comprehensive
financial stability, I don't think we're shaky by any means.
We are, however, over the last several years, been attempting to rejuvenate our
business. It's not a clear sailing by any means, certainly, not in business today.
Anything is a, is a question mark.
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I feel very, very confident that with our leadership, with our ownership, and we have a
clear path to, to secure financial security, financial sustainability, as well as to
continue making the contri—contributions to the community.
I hope I'm answering your question.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Somewhat, but I guess just basically I want to know, for the
sake of the employees, I mean, if, if this project were not approved, would that
jeopardize putting Maui Land & Pine in a very critical financial position?
MR. NISHIDA: We would not be able to make the kinds of investments that I want to make
in the pineapple business without it.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. NISHIDA: Now, I want to make sure that, you know, that's not interpreted as a threat
or anything like that. It's a fact of life. We've got to invest; we want to invest in the
pineapple business, the rest of our business, to move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Nishida, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Thank you very much for being here, Mr. Nishida.
As I was reviewing the Environmental Impact Statement, you know, all through here,
and I know that you've kind of countered some of the things in the past in Committee
meetings on this subject, one of the things that I'm just going to read from is on the
executive summary about agriculture. And it just states that, "Maui Pine is
downsizing its operations in response to global economic forces and trends, and to
capitalize on its competitive advantages. Much of the reduction in plantings will in
occur in West Maui because of the comparatively long trucking distance to the
cannery and packing plant in Kahului. At the same time, Maui Pine is searching for
additional fields in the Wailuku and Makawao districts because of their proximity to
Kahului."
In light of what you're saying because of the decisions now that I guess are slightly
contradictory to what I'm reading in the Environmental Impact Statement, how is the
impact of putting residential development which will exacerbate the problem of
trucking back and forth, how is that actually going to help bolster agriculture? And if
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you're going to change your operation, not do canning, do the fresh fruit or whatever,
as you've stated before, how does that square, I guess, with what the analysis was,
you know, that we looked at in the original Environmental Impact Statement? If you
can answer those questions.
MR. NISHIDA: Yeah, I'm not sure. I, I wouldn't feel comfortable. I'd defer to, to our
development group, specifically regarding the EIS; but, I will share that as we have
gone and examined all pieces of our operations, things like trucking have, have been
changed quite a bit. And, I guess, the easiest way of putting it is instead of us
hauling ten tons of fruit with one truck, we're now hauling more like 50 percent more
by long haul trailers. So the number of, of trips that we need to make, the number of
vehicles on the road dramatically being reduced. As well, the hours of operations
have changed. The longer term strategy is always to keep in mind the, the traffic
issue because it's better to be smart than simply getting stuck in the traffic. So
perhaps things like night operations, trucking, those are just some examples of what
we could be entertaining in the very near future.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So, with regard, though, to the overall strategy, are, are
you continuing to farm in this area? And will you continue to farm in West Maui, or is
this accurate where you're downsizing all of your operations in West Maui and
relocating to Central?
MR. NISHIDA: We, we are continuing to farm in West Maui, You--I'll bring my prop up here
because it will help me demonstrate the fact that the variety that we are growing is
quite different from the varieties that we used to grow. As a result, it required an
examination of all of our fields, microclimates, best soil conditions. And we, we sat
down and really took a look at where is the best places to grow. And so the areas
we've designated in, in West Maui, are best adapted for the "Maui Gold."
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Nishida, good moring.
MR. NISHIDA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much for your testimony, testimony. I really
appreciated hearing your words.
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In, in part of your, your Company's plan for expansion, in, in the component of the,
the business that you represent, the agricultural component of, of that, of the, of the
business, are there also plans of expanding the agricultural component in terms of
acreage that you're looking in your long-range plans as well?

MR. NISHIDA: We, we are currently undertaking what I'd characterize to be a stabilization
of the farm, of our two farms--Central Maui and West Maui. That's going to take us a,
a few more years because that will mean, number one, getting the right amount of
seed material to then get into the right cycle. I'm, I'm sure you're familiar with it. A
plant crop, which is, you know, eighteen to twenty-two months, and then the ratoon,
which is off, off, off of that, in like twelve, thirteen, fourteen months. So we need to
stabilize the total acreage where we plant, how it comes out. That's the near term.
In the longer term, it's our expectation that the premium nature of our fruit, the
premium nature of our sales and marketing strategies will allow us the ability to
expand our operations. In the near term, you know, I'll--many of them are here so
I'll recognize them. We got great farmers. And, so, for example our yield, tons per
acre is dramatically increasing. Just, for example, 2004 versus 2005, we've
experienced a 16 percent increase in yield per acre. So these also become ways of
how we expand our business.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. No. Thank you very much for that. And, again, you
know, I thank you for demonstrating to us the importance of keeping the legacy of the
pineapple alive by maintaining our lands in agriculture. Thank you very much.
MR. NISHIDA: Thank you for that comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions for Mr. Nishida this morning?
Okay, having none, thank you much for your testimony.
MR. NISHIDA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Nishida was the last individual who signed up to offer
testimony this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else that wishes to provide testimony on any agendized
item for the third of February, 2006, agenda? Seeing no one coming forward,
Members, with no objections, the Chair will be closing testimony for today's meeting.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would like to inform you that our office has received a
number of e-mailed and faxed testimonies. Copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, we shall accept those e-mails and written testimony as
presented this morning.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED FROM VARIOUS
INDIVIDUALS, THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WERE MADE A
PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council's regular meetings of December 2, 2005 and January 6, 2006
were presented at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF DECEMBER 2, 2005 AND THE REGULAR
COUNCIL MEETING OF JANUARY 6, 2006 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to accept the

minutes of the Council for December 2, 2005, as well as January 6, 2006.
Discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO, 06-11 -

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 05-310, from Councilmember
Dain P. Kane, relating to the matter of the County's disaster preparedness, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-11.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-11. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

This matter relates to a disaster preparedness overview, or shall I say overviews that
were given to the Committee on both November 1, 2005 and January 17, 2006.
Your Committee was briefed by the Red Cross in the November meeting about
Maui's state of readiness in the event of a natural disaster. Discussion points
included the amount of shelters available and services available to the public from
the Red Cross in the event of an emergency. Representatives from the visitor
industry, as well as the Police Department, were on hand to discuss their roles for
dealing with natural disasters, as well.
And at the January 17 meeting, your Committee received an overview from Civil
Defense. The Civil Defense Director provided a response to disaster preparedness
concerns from a Lanai constituent, as well as updates on the siren system and the
need for more shelters. Some of the concerns expressed by the Committee of the
Whole included the need for retrofitting buildings for safety purposes, the limitations
on road capacity in South Maui in the event of an evacuation, and the need for an
evacuation plan from the Administration for the frail and the elderly that may be
stranded. Mr. Chairman, Hurricane Katrina exemplified our worst-case scenario as to
what can occur by not having a plan for this segment of our population.
I would like to thank Anna Foust of the Red Cross and Civil Defense Director Gen
Inuma for their input on this matter, as well as Councilmembers Kane and Mateo for
civil defense matters that were referred to the Committee. And this will include the
filing of the communication as well, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-12 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending the following:

1.

That Sandra Silva be REMOVED from the Board of Ethics by the approval of
two-thirds of the entire membership of the Council;

2.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui; and

3.

That County Communication No. 05-384, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr, Molina
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 06-12.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report No. 06-12. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee of the Whole met on January 17 to discuss the removal of Sandra
Silva from the Board of Ethics. The Committee was informed by the Mayor's
representative that Ms. Silva verbally notified the Mayor eighteen months ago that
she would not be able to continue serving. However, no letter of resignation was
received. Several attempts were made by the Administration to contact Ms. Silva
about the need for a resignation letter, and they were all unsuccessful. Thus, your
Committee recommended removal of Ms. Silva from the Board of Ethics, and
suggested that the Administration establish a consistent policy for addressing a
member's lack of attendance at board, commission, and committee hearings,
This matter will also include the filing of the communication, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-13
NO.

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That the nomination of Vincent Linares to the Board of Ethics be APPROVED
for a term expiring on March 31, 2008; and

2.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-13.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-13. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee of the Whole met on January 17, 2006, and confirmed the
appointment of Vincent Linares to the Board of Ethics, replacing Sandra Silva, for a
term expiring on March 31, 2008.
Mr. Linares is an instructor over at Maui Community College and is aware that his
appointment is a partial term appointment only. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-14 - PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No, 06-10, from the Director of Parks
and Recreation, transmitting a report entitled "Park Dedication Requirement Semi
Annual [sic] Report: October 1, 2004 - March 31, 2005", pursuant to
Section 18.16.320(L) of the Maui County Code, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms_ Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-14.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-14. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
On January 19, 2006, we met in Committee and discussed the County
Communication No. 06-10, which is a communication from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, wherein he transmitted a report for the park dedications, and this is the
required semiannual report that we receive.
The Committee did make some suggestions as to perhaps including some of the
information with regard to park assessments, some other things that we felt would be
good for the Council to have, particularly in preparation of the budget, but also to
know where we are going as a Council with regard to our park space.
So I thank the Committee members for their participation and their suggestions. And,
at this point, the filing is an appropriate measure, Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
During this Committee discussion and earlier Committee discussions regarding parks
and park assessment, it had been come--it had come to the attention of the
Committee that the Administration has a "policy", and I put, quote, "policy", that it will
accept only active recreation space for park assessment.
And I think we, the Committee pointed out to the Department that this is contrary to
what is the, in the Code, because the Code says park assessments shall be for
active and passive recreation uses. So I think we talked with the department that
was there, and that if the policy is going to change, that it really should come through
the process and be an amendment to the existing park assessment code, which is
contained within Subdivision Code, Chapter 18, I believe it is.
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So just to let everybody know that this discussion did go on and, you know, some
Members, myself included, were very concerned about this shift in policy regarding
park spaces.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms., Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: As a member of the Committee, I just want to make a
comment following what Member Tavares said.
Mr. Chair, the County Code sets County policy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I would hope that the Administration would follow
County policy and not make up their own policy, It makes it very difficult for Council
to then rectify complaints or inconsistencies that come because of that.
I just want to make that comment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports to consider. Shall
we proceed with communications?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-24

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated January 18, 2006)

Informing of the Police Department's intent to expend $25,000 in Federal Forfeiture
Funds for its Employee Development Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06, AH, 06-24.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-24. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members.
These funds were obtained through the Department's enforcement efforts and must
be used only for law enforcement purposes and do not supplant the enforcement
resources of the, the Police Department, and that funds will be or the intent is to be
used to fund training and related expenses,
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-25

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated January 19, 2006)

In accordance with Resolution No. 90-82, informing of the receipt of a 1999 Ford
F350 Truck with an appraised value of $13,687.50 from the U.S. Department of
Justice. The vehicle was forfeited to the United States of America under a Final
Judgment and Decree of Forfeiture.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-25.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-25. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
As the Clerk has stated, we have received a 1999 Ford F350 Truck. This truck was
forfeited to the United States of America under a Final Judgment and Decree of
Forfeiture, and the vehicle was transferred to the Maui Police Department by the
United States Marshal Service and will be used for law enforcement purposes.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 3, 2006
Page 26

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-26 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated January 9, 2006)
In accordance with Resolution No. 99-26, transmitting a report of short term
investments for the quarter ended December 31, 2005.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO, 06-26.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-26. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
This report is a requirement in accordance with a resolution. Overall, the total
income earned on the investments during the quarter ending December 31, '05, was
$1,529,825.57. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-27 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated January 23, 2006)
In accordance with Section 17 of Budget Ordinance No. 3192, informing of transfers
from the General Fund to the Bond Fund as of December 31, 2005.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-27.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-27. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members.

In accordance with Section 17 of the Budget Ordinance No. 3192, transfers have
occurred from the General Fund to the Bond Fund and have been summarized in the
attached report to this County Communication; and the County does plan to issue
general obligation bonds, as authorized by the Budget Ordinance. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-28 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated January 25, 2006)
Transmitting forty-three contracts for October 2005 for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, UNLESS THERE ARE ANY SPECIFIC REQUESTS
FOR CONTRACTS TO BE REFERRED TO THE BUDGET AND
FINANCE COMMITTEE, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-28.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County

Communication 06-28.
Are there any requests for contracts to be referred to Finance? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I don't have a request to refer to Finance, but I would just
like to make a comment before this is filed. And that is, I want to thank the
Councilmembers who helped support the additional funding for traffic on roadway
improvements and West Maui infrastructure, because I see here that the lower road
from Napilihau out towards Kapalua, Rimrock Paving received $353,670 out of the
million dollars which you helped to put in the budget, so I want to thank you.
And I hope that for that money, they did a good job because I, I read a few little
cranky, you know, comments about some of the progress of this. So because the
Council doesn't have control over it, I think it is now completed and I hope that it's
done according to the contract and to the local residents' satisfaction.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further considerations before we vote on the motion before you? If
not, all in favor of the motion please "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 06-29 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated January 23, 2006)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Grants Review Committee due to the resignation of R. Duke McElroy on
January 12, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-29.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-29. Mr, Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
This matter deals with the resignation of Duke McElroy from the Grants Review
Committee effective January 12, 2006. 1 would like to thank Mr. McElroy for his
service to our community. Thank you,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 3, 2006
Page 31

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk,
NO. 06-30

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated January 23, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Grants Review Committee due to the resignation of Charles Kaukeano on
January 17, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO, 06-30.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-30. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The Mayor's office has informed us that Charles Kaukeano has resigned from the
Grants Review Committee effective January 17, 2006, due to an increased work
schedule.
I would like to thank Mr. Kaukeano for serving our community in this capacity. Thank
you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-31

- DAIN P. KANE, CHAIR, BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE,
(dated January 20, 2006)

Requesting that the matter relating to the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee to enable the Committee to receive referrals relating
to the proposed budget and to schedule its deliberations as expeditiously as
possible.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-31 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-32 - ALICE L. LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated January 19, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF DEFIBRILLATOR TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND
HUMAN CONCERNS, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56 OF THE MAUI COUNTY
CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-32 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-32 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO. 06-6 . COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-32 WAS THEN FILED. See page
nos. 34 through 37 for discussion.)
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NO. 06-33

- MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated January 18, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 2734 (1998), TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW
THE CONTINUED OPERATION OF THE MAKENA WATER RECLAMATION
FACILITY WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII", and related documents.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-33 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 06-34

- RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR ,
(dated January 18, 2006)

Transmitting a letter dated January 12, 2006, from Ralph Masuda, Vice President of
Planning and Zoning, Castle & Cooke Resorts, LLC, providing a status report in
compliance with Ordinance No. 3137, amending the State Land Use District
Classification from Rural to Urban for property situated at Manele, Lanai, Hawaii.
(The Terraces at Manele)
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-34 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 06-35 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated January 13, 2006)
Pursuant to the United States Environmental Protection Agency Consent Decree
(Civ. No. CV98-00622 SOM) and the Department of Health Consent Decree (Civ.
No. 99-0064 (3)), transmitting a copy of the "USEPAIDOH CONSENT DECREE
QUARTERLY PROGRESS REPORT #26, OCTOBER 2005 THROUGH
DECEMBER 2005".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-35 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
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NO. 06-36 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated January 23, 2006)
In accordance with Ordinance No. 3180, reporting on waterline easement
conveyances for the Second Quarter of Fiscal Year 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-36 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chairman's recommendations of referral to our appropriate
standing committees on the left-hand margin of your agendas. Are there any
considerations? Mr. Mateo.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-32
NO. 06 32
-

-

(See page 32 for context)

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.

Chairman, per my communication to the Chair and to the Members of the Council
dated January 31, 2006,
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION TRANSMITTED BY COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-32, PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF
THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to waive
the requirement of Committee referral and recommendation for the proposed
resolution attached to said document. Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the reason for the motion is to enable the Council
to take immediate action to allow the County to accept the donation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-32, ENTITLED
"AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF A DONATION OF A
DEFIBRILLATOR TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND
HUMAN CONCERNS, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56 OF THE
MAUI COUNTY CODE", BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
the resolution attached to County Communication 06-32.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, IF THAT, WE COULD ALSO INCLUDE IN THAT
MOTION THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION AS WELL.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair recognizes that as part of the motion.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, no objections to the Chair's ruling?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. The motion will include the filing of County
Communication 06-32.
Discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 1 just wanted to thank the Rotary Club for this donation. I
think it's really great. And so many times that, you know, when we look for
equipment and services, it's always our volunteer organizations and our nonprofits
that come forward. So I want to thank them very much for this donation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, would we have the, the Clerk read the
resolution so everybody knows what we're talking about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.

Members, further considerations to the recommendations of referral for the various
County Communications? If not, they will be referred as indicated on the left-hand
margin of your agenda.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: And for the record, the resolution attached to 06-32 is RESOLUTION
NO. 06-6.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
4 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.48,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY
TAX EXEMPTION WITHIN THE WAILUKU REDEVELOPMENT AREA
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO POSTPONE BILL NO. 4 OF 2006
TO THE REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING OF
FEBRUARY 17, 2006, WHICH IS THE NEXT MEETING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to postpone
Bill No. 4 to a date certain, February 17, 2006. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I ask for the body's consideration of
this request. There has been continued discussion regarding the Davis-Bacon Act
and how it would impact the Maui Redevelopment Area.

The intent, Mr. Chair, is to do some additional due diligence to make sure that the
intent of the Davis-Bacon Act is applied to properties within the area that would be
consistent with the spirit and intent of the Davis-Bacon Act, and it has no--and the
intent will not be to impose such, such language within that Act on the private and
small business landowners. So we'd like to take the additional time instead of
rushing through on second and final reading to take the time to do additional due
diligence and see if it's applicable to provide additional language to clarify the intent
of the Davis-Bacon Act. And with that, that is reason for the deferral and I ask for the
body's consideration to do, to do that.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I would request that the Budget Chair clarify, not everybody knows what the
Davis-Bacon Act is, so if you could clarify where there might be a conflict, I'd
appreciate that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Kane, are you prepared to respond?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: In a, in a general sense. I don't have the Davis-Bacon Act in
front of me; but, primarily, it has to do with wages that are paid in, in construction or
improvements that are going to be done. And as we learned in our Committee work,
which the issue was specifically discussed, the Davis-Bacon Act, from what we were
informed of, generally speaking, applies to certain types of work that gets done to
certain types of projects, in this case, public work projects or government projects.
The matter moved forward without that consideration because we felt that an
imposition of such an Act to small landowners or business owners would be over
imposing and would not be consistent with the intent of the Davis-Bacon Act as far as
wages that are paid to workers who do improvements in such cases.
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We feel that it's necessary for us to look further into that to make sure that because
we're not dealing with just one component, as the body understands diversity, and it's
very appropriate, I think, that Member Tavares talked about diversity. The Maui
Redevelopment Area is just that; it's very diverse and includes a whole multitude of
classifications of property. And so we'd like to make sure that when passing this law
forward, we do our best to make sure it's good legislation. So that's why the request
for the deferral, and we'll take it up at the very next meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that clarification, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you,
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I will support Chairman Kane's request to defer, and would just like to point out that
one of the main reasons for this proposal is to provide incentives for landowners and
businesses to do improvements and help revitalize Wailuku Town, which is our
County seat; and that the landowners, under this proposal, are being exempt from
taxes only on improvements if they choose to do so.
I've been called a few times with some concerns about this exemption for "only
Wailuku"; and this one person said, "Well, why not Lahaina and Kihei?" Well, that's
like comparing apples and oranges. Wailuku Town right now is considered along the
lines of a slum-and-blight area and needs some type of help or, or an infusion of
some type of incentive to improve the area.
And I would just ask for people who have concerns like that to really study the bill and
not jump to any conclusions or rely on rumors and hearsay to start some type of
panic. You know, that can be a little dangerous. So please study the bill and get the
facts from the bill instead of getting it from rumors and hearsay. And please try to get
a full understanding of Wailuku Town's situation before jumping to conclusions.
Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill No. 4 is postponed to a date certain, February 17,
2006.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
5 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE
STATE FIRE CODE, WITH CERTAIN AMENDMENTS THERETO
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 5.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to pass Bill
No. 5 on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Bill No. 5 is the adoption of the "State Fire Code" with amendments.
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I'd like to thank the Fire Department for their input on this matter, and it is our
understanding that the Department will be updating the community on the changes
made to the Fire Code.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting the, the vote for second and final reading on Bill No. 5 of 2006. I'd
just like to make note that during the discussions during Committee, there were
issues that were provided regarding having different level of standards for
compliancies regarding various issues related to the Fire Code. So we will be looking
at, in our office anyway, we'll be looking at sending in some proposed language to
incorporate the Fire Chief into the, the fold, if you will, among the Planning Director,
the Public Works Director, in their determining movement and compliancy issues to
make sure that we have consistency across-the-board. And I think by applying that
type of situation, we can assure the public that we continue to refine the process to
make it a lot simpler and that they can rely more upon what they have before them.
So I just wanted to make that note. It's an issue that was brought forward, and we
want to take a step to try and make it a little better. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill No. 5 passes second and final reading, nine-zero.
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 6 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING CASTLE & COOKE
RESORTS, LLC, A CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR A MULTI-USE
PARKING FACILITY IN THE LANA'I PROJECT DISTRICT I
(MANELE) (OPEN SPACE PD-L/1) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MANELE BAY, LANAI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 6 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 6 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to grant Castle & Cooke Resorts, LLC, a ten-year Conditional
Permit for a State multi-use parking facility in the Lanasi Project District 1 (Manele)
(Open Space PD-L/1) for the Manele Small Boat Harbor Ferry System for property
situated at Manele Bay, Lahaina /Sic/ Hawaii, comprised of approximately two acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion?
The Chair will just add his thanks to Chairman Carroll for expediting the consideration
of this request by Castle & Cooke for our program on Lanai. And our--I can speak for
our community, that we thank the Members of the Council for their consideration.
There being no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill No. 6 passes second and final reading, nine-zero.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, proceeding with "Unfinished Business."
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second. Before we move on to "Unfinished Business," Members,
the Chair will call a midmorning recess to allow you to take care of your personal
requirements, as well as allow members of our audience this morning that may need
to take care some of their parking requirements, to do so. Council will stand in
recess till ten-thirty this morning.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:11 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:35 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall reconvene. This is the third of
February, 2006.
We are under "Unfinished Business." At this time, the Chair will ask the Clerk to
bring forward Bill No. 3. Mr. Clerk.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 3 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT AND INTERIM DISTRICT TO
WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA)
(CONDITIONAL ZONING), FOR PROPERTIES SITUATED ON
THE SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY,
AT HONOKAHUA, NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 3 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 3 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This proposed--this bill proposes to change zoning from County from County
Agricultural District and Interim District to West Maui Project District 2, Kapalua
Mauka, Conditional Zoning, for property situated on the southeasterly side of
Honoapiilani Highway, Honokahua, Napili, Lahaina, Maui, Hawaii, comprised of
approximately 924.8 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, thank you.
In the last Council meeting that we had, we were discussing a possible amendment
to one of the conditions in the bill, and I appreciate the, the time that everyone
agreed to defer this until today's meeting because it gave us time to really work on a,
an amendment.
So if you look at my January 31 memo to the Members, I will be, well,
I MOVE TO AMEND CONDITION 4(E).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that number 11?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that 4? Oh, no, not 4.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Eleven (e), Ms.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Eleven. I'm sorry, I got my notes mixed up here.
YES, IT'S CONDITION 11(E), DEALING WITH THE AFFORDABLE
DWELLING UNITS, SUCH THAT THE NEW CONDITION WOULD
READ:
"The affordable dwelling units must be offered for an initial
minimum period of 120 days to potential purchasers or renters
in the designated income bracket as shown on the", attacks,
"attached matrix, If none qualify to purchase or rent within that
time period, the units shall be offered at the same price to
potential purchasers or renters in each of the higher brackets for
a period of 30 days for each bracket, in order, until a qualified
purchaser or renter is found. If no purchasers qualify in any
income bracket up through the highest affordable bracket, then
for a subsequent 120-day period, the affordable dwelling unit
shall be offered for sale to the County of Maui at the same price.
If the County does not exercise the right to purchase within
120 days, the units may be offered at the market rate, and upon
sale, the County shall receive 80 percent of the difference
between the affordable offering price and the actual market-rate
sales price of the unit, for deposit into a fund or funds
established by the County for affordable housing purposes.
Affordable rental units shall not be rented to persons with
incomes above the highest affordable bracket. If an", existers, if
an, "existing renter's income rises above the highest affordable
bracket, the renter shall be permitted to remain in the dwelling
unit until the expiration of the renter's lease, not to exceed
twelve months."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion to amend by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Ms. Anderson, as she has
read from her memo to you, Members, dated January 31, 2006. Ms, Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. And I apologize that it was such a long
amend, amendment. But to go through the, the present amendment and just say
change this word and that word, and add this word, I think it would be more confusing
to the public. So I appreciate the, the, the tolerance of the Members.
But I think that after working through with Corporation Counsel and our staff, we have
arrived at I think is a clear methodology for offering the units for rent or for sale so
that it is covered as we intended throughout the brackets of the, the median income
qualifiers, you know, starting with whatever, if for rentals it will be 50 percent or
80 percent, 100 percent, and up, up to 140 percent of median income, So I think that
this helps to clarify at what point something happens.
And I believe the major difference is that we initi--added that it's an initial minimum
period of 120 days, and that time should be sufficient for the developer to formulate a
list of potential or interested renters and buyers so that each subsequent level or
bracket, you don't need another 120 days to go through the same process again.
Hopefully, a list will exist so they can just--30 days should be sufficient time to do
that.
The other difference was that the difference in, in price between a market sale and,
and the affordable unit, that 80 percent of the difference in the price would come to
the County for inclusion in, in whatever funds we have for affordable housing. The
20 percent would be retained by the developer, and this would be to help offset the
cost incurred while they are having to advertise and do this, do whatever it is that
they do for sale of a market-priced home that now is going to be an affordable home
that, that basically no one wanted.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm fully in support of this amendment, Mr. Chairman,
and I appreciate Member Tavares for bringing this forward and thinking outside the
box.
I would like to mention that I believe in Ms. Tavares' motion, she mentioned
Condition 11 in Exhibit "B" to Bill No. 3, but this is also in Exhibit "2" to Exhibit "C" to
the bill. And so I would request that, that we include that also in the motion, as it
reads in her memo, which is on the top of page two.
Does that require amendment to the amendment, Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's ruling shall be that the, we have referred to the document of
January 31, 2006. And before I make my final ruling on the matter, I shall do a quick
consultation with Corporation Counsel so that procedurally we are pros—moving
forward on this amendment accordingly.
Members, we shall be in recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:43 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:44 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: This Council meeting shall reconvene.
It is your Chair's ruling, Members, that the motion before you is to amend the main
motion to adopt Bill No. 3 on second and final reading, and that the amendment is
the words as stated in the January 31, 2006 memorandum, and that the amendment
refers to Exhibits which encompasses the comments made by Ms. Anderson. That is
your Chair's ruling on the motion.
Therefore, further discussion on the motion to amend? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to place my comments on the record with respects to, first, support the
amendment; but, second, to perhaps highlight a component of the amendment which
signals a shift in how we've approached affordable housing with respects to the count
of--County of Maui's role.
As you can see, if the County does not exercise the right to purchase--in other words,
the County comes into play as the right of first refusal if there's a process that's not
fulfilled, the County becomes one that becomes an owner and, therefore, has an
inventory of affordable housing. And, this, I believe, is a shift from what the County
went away from over a long period of time; and this signals a shift back.
I am supportive of that. And I think that we need to, as part of the tools in the
toolbox, as we have been talking about as of late, we need to look at all the available
options to assist the public. And in this case, I think it's important that the County
does step up and does consider additional discussions at later points, that the
County is an active player in the affordable housing issue that we have that face us
all. So I'm supportive, and I think that it's appropriate to highlight this component that
the County is indeed making a shift via this amendment, and I'm supportive of it.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
First of all, I want to thank staff also who helped to work on this because none of us,
even my original amendment, Ms. Carla Nakata was very instrumental in helping me
to draft that amendment. But I do appreciate the fact that Members of this body, and
specifically Ms. Tavares, took to heart the purpose and intent in my making the
original motion which has evolved into this.
I do appreciate the, perhaps, the lessening of the time because I think that while it
gives the County of Maui, as Mr. Kane pointed out, the opportunity to purchase, I
think that the way that my motion had read, perhaps it was a little bit too long. But I
do support the purpose and intent of this, and I do think the individuals who really
came to me originally and asked me to further clarify, because sometimes, as last
time Mr. Moto pointed out, when there's anything that's left to conjecture and we're
not clear about what we mean by something, and particularly the inclusion of the
word "shall" as opposed to "may", to me, that is a huge shift. And I want to thank
Ms. Nakata for actually catching that because so many times it's a little word, but it
makes a big difference. So this way, I am supportive of this motion. I think although
it's different from the one that I had made, it was a work in progress, and I do
appreciate the staff working with Councilmember Tavares to bring this forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
And, I, too, recognize and acknowledge Member Tavares' efforts in coming up with
the, the specific language that we were toiling with at the last, at the last meeting.
Any opportunity that provides for our local residents the opportunity of home
ownership is, is important for all of us. And this just continues to, to be in harmony
with the efforts of the housing's committee in trying to address the needs for our
resident workforce.
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So, I, I, for one, Chairman, am anxious and ready to, to support the amendment.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: For my second and final comments on this, Ms. Johnson
spoke about the original amendment that we were toiling over at the last meeting,
and 1 did want to, you know, have a love fest going here and thank her for bringing it
forward at the last meeting. And, it, it certainly laid the foundation and had the good
points and the, the salient points we needed to include in, in a, a much, I think a
better refined condition.
And no, in no way did I mean to slight anybody in the, in the staff. But, you know,
Carla Nakata, our legal analyst for the Committee; and Mr. Brian Moto. Everyone
was, was in there trying to make this a better condition. And, you know, I want to
thank Ms. Johnson for bringing it up to our attention in, in the first place. So thank
you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you,
Members, we are--before you a main motion as amended regarding to Bill No, 3.
Further considerations? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
I'LL TAKE MY MOTIONS OUT OF ORDER, BUT BECAUSE THIS
DEALS SPECIFICALLY WITH THE ZONING, WHICH IS IN BILL
NO. 3, I AM GOING TO MOVE THAT A NEW CONDITION NO. 14
BE INCORPORATED IN EXHIBIT "B" TO BILL NO, 3, ENTITLED
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
COUNTY AG [sic] DISTRICT AND INTERIM DISTRICT TO WEST
MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA)
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED ON THE
SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY, AT
HONOKAHUA, NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII", AND IN
EXHIBIT "2" TO EXHIBIT "C" TO BILL NO. 3, AS FOLLOWS:
"14.
That dwelling units in the project shall be
constructed in increments contingent upon completion of
each of the four phases of the Lahaina Bypass. No
construction of dwelling units in the project shall
commence until after the first phase of the Lahaina
Bypass is complete. As each of the four phases of the
Lahaina Bypass are completed, construction of up to
25 percent of the maximum number of 690 dwelling units,
or 173 dwelling units, may commence. If upon
completion of each phase of the Lahaina Bypass, the
level of service is lower than "C" in the area between the
project and the southernmost point of the Lahaina
Bypass, construction of dwelling units shall be
suspended until regional traffic mitigation measures
improve the traffic to level of service "C" or better."
And further defined, "(Level of service is a quantitative
and qualitative assessment of" trappic, "traffic
operations," at set forth, "as set forth in the 'Highway
Capacity Manual', Transportation Research Board.)"
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a second, Members.
Okay, we have a motion to amend Bill No. 3, as amended, by Ms. Johnson, second
by Ms. Anderson. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
And, and, at first, I was going to apologize for the lateness of this amendment, but I
don't think apologies are appropriate when it comes to trying to do the best for the
community that's possible. I think that all of us, not just this project, but many other
large projects have at the last minute seen something that we thought we could do a
better job on. And particularly when the response of the people in my district has
been overwhelmingly in the area of traffic because we sit in it every day. I think that
in response to the needs of the community and also not tying this particular project to
the relocation of Honoapiilani Highway, which has a much greater negative impact on
the overall flow of traffic in West Maui, and which was referred to many times by
testifiers and was heavily addressed in the Environmental Impact Statement, I think
that knowing that the bypass is at least in its infancy stages and beginning, we
should be results-oriented. We should be looking at, at the very least, trying to
maintain the level of service that we have.
I've looked through, once again, the Environmental Impact Statement, looking at the
circulation and the levels of service which only, incidentally, go basically to
Honokowai, but I've looked at the regional reports that we've received and the
updates in other projects as well. Mainly, the level of service is quite good in West
Maui when you get, you know, off of the Pali and you first get past Lahainaluna.
Then traffic begins to improve dramatically where the circulation is, you know, quite
good. And that is addressed in the Traffic Impact Analysis report. I believe that
mostly, mostly, the levels of service, which would be how the traffic actually flows
through the region is at either "A", "B", "C." On a rare occasion, it might be "D" in that
region. But because we're looking at not worsening the conditions that we already
have for traffic, I think it's more responsible to try to mirror what South Maui did in
their Community Plan, and they tied everything to the completion of the
improvements to both Piilani and Mokulele Highway.
Now, some people will say, "Oh, well, this is unfair, because all of a sudden now
you're tying a private development to something that's a duty that is to be discharged
by State Department of Transportation or even the connector roads to the County,
therefore, it's placing an undue burden on the developer." I think that it's been shown
tremendous support has come from the community and the creativity that exist on the
part of other developments, specifically in South Maui, who stepped forward and
said, "If we cannot achieve or the State cannot achieve the goals and objectives of
the Community Plan, then we are going to step up to the plate and we are going to
see that those duties and responsibilities, so that we can proceed with our de-development are in place." That is good planning because what they're looking at is,
actually, if we fail as government, they're stepping forward and saying, "Look, we're
going to do this." Even a school was built under that same premise.
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This is a responsible company. They have offered and done many things for the
West Maui community. I cannot possibly conceive that they would have any problem
or really any intent to see the level of service drop to "D", "E", or "F", and then move
forward with their development. To me, they've always tried to be responsible.
I believe that this is a condition that addresses many of the concerns that have been
expressed by the citizens of our community. I think that it's incumbent upon us as
legislators to try to do the best that we can to see that conditions don't worsen. And
while we have other developments that are coming forward over which this Council
has absolutely no control or no say, look at Kaanapali Ocean Resorts, the change
from many of these units from hotel to timeshare, the construction of Intrawest. They
have zoning; they have Community Plan consistency; and they came before the
Planning Commission.
I do not agree with the interpretation of Condition No. 7 that is tied to North Beach,
because Condition No. 7 says, specifically, that no further development shall occur at
North Beach or Kekaa until the completion of the Lahaina bypass. But an
interpretation has been made that is allowing a very small increment of that bypass to
go forward as mitigation for the build-out of that development. But even though that
is not related directly to the measure that is before us now, I think it bears on the
overall picture of what we're looking at and the responsibility that this Council has
even over things that we don't have control, to try to do the best that we can to
mitigate what has already been approved and given the green light by other entities
and by previous Councils.
So I believe it's in the best interest of good, sound planning and good, sound
development, and responsible action to try to at least provide some consistency and
some response to the many letters that we've received, to the many calls that I've
received, and even to the pleas of the Police Department because they have to
address all of these issues when an accident occurs. They have to monitor when we
have any difficulties of traffic backups in West Maui.
So I know it may not please some Members that this coming late and it may seem
very punitive to the developer, but you know what? You're coming forward at a time,
just like other developments have come forward, at a time when there's tremendous
pressure on all of our infrastructure. I cannot turn a blind eye to the fact that we have
to do what we can. And this is a measure that I would ask Members to please
support; support my community; support good, responsible, sound decision-making;
and try to at least move this measure forward.
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So I would just ask for the consideration by this body of this request because it's a
request not to please Jo Anne Johnson, but to try to answer the cries and the pleas
from my community to try to do a better job for them.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
While, in Ms. Johnson's presentation in presenting this motion, it sounds like it's very
reasonable, she used the word "punitive" in the presentation, that it might seem
punitive. It doesn't seem so; it is.
We have, as she has said, many projects in that area--and didn't even include
Hawaiian Homes and some others--that can go forward at this time and in the future
without the controls that the Council, any controls like this that the Council can put on
them.
If we pass this, what we're doing is we're leaving one applicant that has restrictions
on a highway that are going to be affected by all of the others that do not have such a
restriction and will be doing far more impact on the traffic situation in Lahaina than
this applicant will be doing.
Now, I would like to see the bypass finished before anybody could do anything. But
we don't have that option. We don't have control over everything.
In this case, by passing this out, even though now nice it sounds, the Council coming
forward and stretching out and trying to have some positive impact on the traffic,
we're affecting one of the projects that probably has the least impact on the traffic
and putting them at the mercy of all of the other building over there that will have a
true detrimental effect on the traffic going in and out of Lahaina.
It's unfortunate that this didn't come up in Committee where there could have been
further discussion; but, even if it did, I feel that my summary would still reflect what
the Committee would agree on in the end.
I thank Ms. Johnson and anyone else that come up trying to find things to better our
community. I do not feel this is one of them, so I will not be supporting the motion.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am in support of this motion. I believe that it, it answers the pleas that we've heard
today in testimony, written testimony received from residents of West Maui.
And I hope other Members have had a chance and have taken the opportunity to
look at this testimony because it's very moving. Every single person who has sent
this testimony in is begging us to take care of the infrastructure of West Maui before
we allow further development. We got an e-mail from a mor--mortgage banker; from
a Lahaina re--retailer who owns many businesses on the west side; from a travel
agent saying that any more problems with West Maui traffic and he will no longer be
able to sell West Maui because he's having problems right now; from a medical clinic
doctor on the west side who's begging us to take care of our infrastructure first; and
even somebody from Houston who is an annual visitor to Napili read Dick Mayer's
"Viewpoint" in The Maui News and sent us an e-mail from Houston saying that if this
project goes forward, they will no longer come to the west side of Maui.
I'd like to point out that the, the phrase that's in this amendment, "No construction of
dwelling units in the project shall commence until after the first phase of the Lahaina
Bypass is complete." According to Kapalua's own schedule for build-out in their
Environmental Impact Statement in their Petition to the State Land Use Commission,
the first two years of this project, Mr, Chairman, will be taken up developing their
infrastructure and their golf course and the clubhouse that goes with it.
So that gives them two years to work with the State and to help urge them along so
that there will be no delay in their project. This is an incentive for Kapalua Land
Company to use their vast powers at the State to get this Bypass up and running for
everybody. So I don't think it's punitive. I think, I think that it addresses the concern
of all those residents on the west side who have to suffer the traffic congestion that
currently exist. And while this may not be a condition tied to Hawaiian Home Lands,
Hawaiian Home Lands is for our residents, Mr. Chairman. Kapalua Mauka is for
offshore second and third home buyers. So I think there's a big difference there.
And I, I support this amendment, and I would appreciate support from other Members
in showing that we do care about the residents of West Maui.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
The amendment addresses public plea in addressing our roadway deficiencies that
we continue to hear about. The amendment also is consistent with the applicant's
proposed schedule or timetable in addressing a fifteen to twenty year build-out of the
project. So the amendment makes sense at this, at this particular time, Chairman, in
allowing both the roadway to be constructed in phase, as well as allowing this
development to work in concert with that pro--proposed schedule.
This, to me, is a win-win situation in addressing both needs. And I think it's time we
start taking a look at win-win; and I think this is an opportunity for us to address the
traffic problems and, and the highway difficulties and, and deficiencies that we have,
and also addressing the needs of the applicant to, to do their project.
So the whole gist of it all is, you know, let's not rush into that, into it, and let's look for
something that we all can support unanimously. And, therefore, Chairman, I will
support the amendment on the floor. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, I appreciate the intent of the maker of this proposed amendment, but to blame all of
the traffic problems on a potential project, at this point, I differ in that view.
It was stated by one Member here just now that a member of the public who owns
many businesses in West Maui is concerned about traffic. Well, if you look at it,
Mr. Chairman, many businesses generate traffic too. Okay. So you cannot just
blame a project. There's businesses that generate traffic.
What about whale season, Mr. Chairman? Visitors and residents alike love coming
to West Maui. It's a beautiful place. That also contributes to our traffic problems.
How about that traffic light at Launiupoko? Tell me if that doesn't cause traffic,
Mr. Chairman--and it's frustrating to, to us all.
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So to just blame one particular project that hasn't even gotten off the ground yet at
this point, for all of West Maui's traffic problems, to me, when it comes to the issue of
fairness, does not seem fair to me, Mr. Chairman.
And if we're going to start setting precedence for certain applicants to have a
condition put like this in an application, then we better do it for all, Mr. Chairman--big
or small, Hawaiian Homes, etc., Mr. Chairman.
So, for me at this time, while I appreciate the intent of the maker, just when it comes
down to the basic premise of fairness, I cannot support this amendment,
Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At the first reading, I kind of re--reiterated in regards to the responsibility of the
County, State, and Federal government in, in creating this Lahaina bypass. We all
know that the bypass has been talked about for maybe twenty/twenty-five years.
There were lands condemned. There was a bypass that was planned between
H'piilani to Puamana, I'm sorry, Kaanapali to Puamana.
To place the responsibility on this particular development is unfair. And what's, what's
going to end up is, we, we're going to be setting some precedence in regards to other
developments that are now being planned. The Wainee Village Project which,
supposedly an affordable housing project, how do we take care of all the traffic that
may be generated from that particular project?
As mem--Member Johnson had mentioned that it's sad that we didn't have the
opportunity to review the developments now being constructed in Kaanapali. We
could have imposed the same conditions.
One of the conditions that we imposed for this development is the Traffic Impact
Fees, and I think all of the developments that are now being constructed, to pay an
impact fees in regards to the improvements of highway.
Coming to Hawaiian Home Lands, it's one big issue that we all have in regards to
infrastructure. We all know that one of the projects here in Central Maui is, now is
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going through litigation, but once it's approved, 51 percent of the homes or
50 percent of the homes will be afforded--affordable housing.
But what is lacking is road improvements. And part of the problem--I'm going to
name the area—Waihee Valley, specifically, most of the projects in there right now
today are Hawaiian Homelands. Do we have the powers to say, "Hawaiian Home
Lands, you improve the roads before you construct"? We don't have the powers. So
when you talk about traffic congestion, we, we got to take a look at the whole picture,
not only isolate one project saying that, "Because of the congestion on H'piilani, that
we're gonna now limit your project by phases." And if the phases going to be done
as noted in regards to the phases of H'piilani being improved, then why have this?
So, basically, if we're going to say no to this project in re--in regards, and because of
the traffic, then we must say no to every project in West Maui, including affordable
housing.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES; Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you.
I think I can argue on both sides of this amendment very easily, like I think all of us
here can argue on both sides of this amendment that's proposed. But I think in, in
my mind, I have to look at fairness, and I see that we can't, as Members have
mentioned before, apply this across-the-board to all developments.
If this amendment were to pass, I will take the responsibility of introducing a
resolution, or whatever it takes, to put a moratorium on any construction in West Maui
because that's one place we can control it. We can stop the issuance of building
permits. And while we don't like to do those kinds of things, we are all suffering from
a lack of coordination and perhaps communication with the powers that be who have
jurisdiction over the certain areas of our infrastructure that are falling behind.
I think that we have some time--and I was very happy to see that the Governor
released the monies for the design phase of, of the bypass, and so I think we're
going in the right direction. She has promised that she would work on this project
and, and move it forward; and now she's putting her, you know, putting the money
where the mouth is or the promise is. So I'm happy to hear that.
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I don't think that this particular amendment, at this time, is necessary. But,
Mr. Chairman, I will be happy to look at, in the future, if we have some kind of snag
where the Lahaina Bypass or that highway improvement is stalled for some reason,
that we do consider no more growth in .. . in West Maui. That means no more
building permits, period.
We have experienced the effect of what has happened in other areas where there
was no impact fee, where we had a very large plantation chopped up into little ag lots
and otherwise, and lots and lots of houses being built with ohanas and whatever
else; and we have the result of which is the stuff that goes on in Paia. It was
Pauwela Plantation. It was not a big developer that developed Pauwela Plantation.
It was all these little, little projects. And the cumulative impacts of those little projects
is what produced the situation we have in, in Paia and Haiku. So are we saying no
more building per--permits over there because that traffic situation is horrendous?
I perhaps am fortunate because I happen to live in a place that has the best
highways, be it that it gets contra-flowed every morning; but, still yet, there's not a
traffic problem going Upcountry to Pukalani, Kula, or elsewhere. But all the other
directions seems to have a horrible problem. But I think it puts a responsibility on us
as Councilmembers or as the County, to work with the State, in this case, and the
Feds, to get the bypass done, to get the Paia Bypass done, so that we can address
some of these infrastructure needs.
So, at this time, Mr. Chairman, you know, with, with reluctance, actually, I will not
support this because it cannot be applied fairly across-the-board in West Maui.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, I don't think it's an issue of fairness. First of all, this project can't be
comparable to Hawaiian Home Lands or to a business owner that has retail shops on
Front Street that, whose employees are the only ones probably that create any traffic.
This is a multi-multi-million dollar project geared for the very wealthy people who
don't even live here yet. So I don't see this comparable in any way, shape or form.
This project will be a huge profit maker for Maui Land & Pine. And I think that they
should pay their fair share, and they should use their powers to make sure that, that
the Lahaina bypass gets built in a timely way. We're only asking for the first phase.
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They've got two years to make that happen. The four, the four-lane highway that
goes to Kapalua was built many, many years ago before Kapalua was even half
developed, while Lahaina was still suffering from traffic congestion.
So I don't see this as being unfair. I just see this as their fair share to helping solve
the traffic congestion that we have on the west side.
Now, their Traffic Impact Analysis, Mr. Chairman, was only from Kapalua to
Honokowai. And we all know that the traffic problems are from Honokowai, south,
where everything gets congested. So what are all these cars going to do? Levitate
when they get to Honokowai?
I just see this as a solution, a way to help solve the problem. And you can bet if they
can't start building dwelling units until the first phase of the bypass is built, they will
make sure that the first phase of the bypass gets built.
Now, the design money that Member Tavares spoke of, that's for Launiupoko to
Maalaea. That's a whole 'nother section that hasn't even been designed yet. The
area that we're talking about has already been designed, there's already been an EIS
accepted. All we're waiting for is funds to be released for the construction; and
Kapalua Mauka is not contributing one dime to that. So I think that this is a fair
proposal. It, it, it asks them to step to the plate and be a good neighbor, and use the
massive power that they have to help make this happen for all of West Maui, and not
just be concerned with the roadway from Honokowai to Kapalua. Because their
construction trucks for Kapalua Mauka, for the residences at Kapalua, are going be
traveling that whole span of roadway for many, many years before they even start
building a dwelling.
We shouldn't shirk our ability to use the power that the Council has in their zoning
authority just because we don't have power in other areas. I mean, that's
irresponsible.
So I'm fully in support of this, Mr. Chairman. We must get our infrastructure up to par
because if we don't, everything is going to suffer. And maybe the only people who
will be around to benefit enjoy--and enjoy this beautiful development at Kapalua
Mauka will become, are the residents who aren't even here yet. So I'm fully in
support of this. I think it's a, a fair amendment, Mr. Chairman. And I, I wish the other
Members would see it that way.
Kapalua Mauka is going to be making hundreds of millions of dollars out of this
project and whether some of it goes to support their pine operation and the
expansion there, so be it. Not a dime of it is going to the Lahaina Bypass. So the
least they can do is use the powers that they have, that they used back in
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1970-something to get four lanes to Kapalua. Why can't they do that now to get the
Lahaina bypass from south of Kapalua built? I think it's only fair.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the current motion to amend? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I'll make my final plea to the Members to please
think about what we're doing, think about why we're here, think about the fairness
that you talk about, and think of the fairness to the people of West Maui.
I think it's pretzel logic to say that: "Oh, because none of these other guys are doing
the right thing, we're going to condone doing the wrong thing"; "Because somebody
dumps on the roadway, now it's fine for me to dump on the roadway." I don't buy that
argument. I have never bought that argument. Two wrongs do not make a right, and
that is something that I grew up with. That is a principle that I think we all try to
adhere to is, don't do something that's wrong just because you see somebody else
getting away with it.
I would like to talk about the issue of responsibility on the part of this Council. I have
proposed three moratorium bills. The first one was tied to Traffic Impact Fees; and it
was five years ago when Councilmember, or Council Chair Kawano was still with us.
The second one was on development of our ag lands until we fix the Ag Bill. Now,
what do we have? Launiupoko. We have Pu'unoa, Makilo, all these different
developments coming up. I did that because I knew there were going to be problems
with the traffic. The third was a moratorium for West Maui and South Maui on hotels,
which would have addressed the very issues that everybody here is complaining that
we don't have any authority to address, because I knew that the only authority that
we had was to pass a moratorium so that at least we wouldn't worsen the conditions
until we figured out the timeshare issue, until we addressed some of the park
assessment and dealt with some of the other problems that we have that relate to
infrastructure. I did that and where do they sit? One of them is sitting right now in
one of our committees and it has not been acted on.
So I don't like when people talk and they, their actions don't match their words. We
have that ability. We had that ability three times. Do we not have the political will?
So I'm not buying these excuses that it's unfair or it's punitive. It's not. We are
failing. And to hold this developer responsible? We should be holding all developers
responsible; but, first of all, we need to hold ourselves accountable for what we do or
for what we don't do.
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How many times have each individual Member come forward and said, "Well, I know
my community. I met with my community. This is what my community wants," and
we defer to that individual who represents that district because they have a intimate
knowledge of the things that go on, the problems, because every day in the grocery
store, each one of us gets stopped. You don't have to deal with it, 1 do--maybe you
get your calls once in a while. But I'll tell you, as the representative from that area,
does Maui Land & Pine want their whole entire plan to tank because they're not doing
the responsible thing? They have always led by example.
For heaven's sake, people, hold them accountable to a standard that they
themselves have helped to establish. What, what's the harm in that? It's going to get
done. And as Councilmember Anderson pointed out so well, they have the clout
already. There has been money that's released. And I understand that there will be
some location for a medical facility in Pulelehua. There's been a million dollars
released by the Governor to look at the issue of establishing some kind of medical
facility in West Maui. They, they have the clout; they can make it happen if they have
the will. But we also have to exercise our political will.
So to dump, to say that it's okay to excuse things just because somebody else is
doing it, I don't buy it. I don't buy it for one minute. It's not the right thing to do. And,
in principle, each one of us has a responsibility to do what we can to mitigate any
negative impacts that we see.
My Community Plan is--February 27, it will be ten years old; ten years. A lot has
changed. If you look at the Environmental Impact Statement, a lot has changed.
This requirement is not made, as Councilmember Anderson said, in the commercial
aspects of development, it's not made on the affordable housing. The affordable
housing from, for Department of Hawaiian Home Lands is not going to add to the big,
huge problems of circulation because these will be the people that work in the resort
areas. These are the people that are the backbone of our community. What's fair to
them? You're being unfair to them.
Please, on behalf of my community, vote yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend that is before you?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much for my, my last opportunity.
I think one of the, one of the more difficult considerations for me is when we take a
look at projects that occur that becomes divisive. You got to, you got to take a look
and ask yourself, "Is the project worth moving forward?" Issues like the quality of life
has been something we've all been talking about. This project has a lifespan of
fifteen to twenty years to be developed. It's not going to happen all at once. In
fifteen to twenty years, they also will be moving forward another big project. You
know. So we need to address it now--transportation issues. The quality of life of our
residents, our local residents who need to traverse this particular area is becoming
more and more difficult. I don't know where the madness stops, but we've got to take
a position. We gotta do it.
And this particular applicant at this particular point has projects of huge scope. So
we need to take a look at the total impact, and the total impact continues to erode the
quality of our abilities to enjoy what we call "home."
And, again, I will again state I'm supporting the amendment.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend, Members? Seeing none, all in favor of
the motion to amend please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, AND MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair rules we have three "ayes"; Anderson, Johnson--four "ayes"-Kane, Mateo. Motion is defeated.
Next? Do we have any other--Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I WOULD LIKE TO AMEND THE MAIN MOTION. MY , MY
AMENDMENT IS I WOULD AMEND THE MAIN MOTION BY
DIRECTING THE COUNTY CLERK TO RECORD THE REVISED
UNILATERAL AGREEMENT, AND POSTPONE ACTION ON BILL
NO. 3 (2006) UNTIL THE NEXT COUNCIL MEETING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
At this time, Mr. Carroll, I'll be happy to entertain that motion once all Members have,
once there is no further motions to amend, the Chair will be happy to grant your
motion.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, at this time, Members, are there any further considerations?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I'm not sure at which point .. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are on Bill 3-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right, and-CHAIR HOKAMA: --as amended.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --I don't have an amendment to that, but I do have an
amendment which would affect I guess the recordation of the unilateral agreement
on, I guess it, it would be on the other measure--Project District.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: That's Bill 2.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And so, I want to understand procedurally, would it be
more appropriate then at the next meeting to make my amendment on the Project
District bill in number 2?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your Chair will rule that upon completion of consideration of Bill No. 3
that is currently before the body, the Chair will be happy to bring up Bill No. 2 for
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consideration. The Chair's position is that if any bill has impact on the unilateral, that
the Chair will not consider a motion for the Clerk to consider recordation of any
amended agreement until all considerations have been determined by this body.
So currently before you, Members, you have Bill No. 3 as amended. If there are no
further considerations for this, then the Chair will postpone this bill's consideration
and bring up Bill No. 2, as an example, for further considerations.
Okay, the Chair will take a short recess till ten thirty-five, eleven thirty-five, excuse
me.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:33 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:43 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of the third of February, 2006, shall return to order.
Members, currently before you is Bill No. 3. We have a motion as amended for the
adoption of Bill No. 3 for second and final reading.
Members, further considerations? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I WISH TO AMEND CONDITION 2 IN EXHIBIT "B" TO BILL NO. 3
(2006), AND IN EXHIBIT "2" TO EXHIBIT "C" IN BILL NO. 3, BY
ADDING A NEW SENTENCE AT THE END OF THE CURRENT
TEXT TO READ AS FOLLOWS:
"In addition, only non-potable water shall be used for irrigation of
any golf course within the project."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to amend
Condition 2 in the exhibits, to add to number, Condition No. 2, the use of non-potable
water for irrigation of golf courses within the project. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This is consistent with what the Council has promoted in conserving our water and
our water resources, and the Administration and the Water Department. We can no
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longer afford to be using potable water for our golf courses. They need to be using
other water sources so we can reserve the potable water resources for our people.
And I would hope for passage of this amendment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It's more of a question and, and maybe Corporation Coun--Counsel can assist. And
forgive me if I don't we have an existing ordinance that prohibits the use of potable
water on golf courses in the County of Maui, except when there's something that
comes forward that would request for an exemption from that?
And I ask that because if that is the case, then it would seem with, you know, with
respect to the maker, that it would not be necessary to incorporate this amendment
into the text of Condition No. 2. So that's the question. If there's something that exist
that's consistent with what the request is?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Moto, are you able to provide a comment at this time to Mr. Kane's question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members.
There is a Chapter 20.24 in, of the Maui County Code, and it's entitled "Restrictions
on use of potable water for golf courses." It states in its purpose section that "The
purpose of this chapter is to prevent the use of potable water for irrigation and other
non-domestic purposes at golf courses by restricting the approval of any permit
necessary for golf course construction if that golf course cannot show that it will use a
non-potable source of water." And then in Section 20.24.030, also in the same
chapter, there's a sentence that says, "No permit shall be approved for any new golf
course if potable water is to be used for irrigation and other non-domestic purposes."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Moto.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No. Thank you, Chairman.
Frankly, I want to take a moment to process what was just requested of us as an
amendment, and to look at the language in Chapter 20.24 before I make a decision,
so yield the floor at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion?
Members, the Chair will just add a, a short comment.
Currently, as you know, we have added in other considerations before you, this body.
We have reinforced by restating certain portions of our Code, particularly more
specifically regarding the subject of vacation rentals. In, in many of our ordinances
that we have moved forward, we have reiterated our standing policy.
The Chair appreciates Mr. Kane's comment.
Also, I would make Members aware that there is currently a bill in the Legislature for
consideration whereby there is also a concern of potable use, potable waters being
used for irrigation of golf courses. And a proposal currently before them is, of course,
to finally join the County of Maui, and also agree to ban or prohibit the use of potable
water for golf course irrigation.
However, that bill also proposes a multi-year moratorium on the construction and
implementation of improvements to golf courses by, I believe, a minimum of two
years.
My main objection with that legislation is that I believe this is a home rule issue. It is
our decision. We, we understand our situation much better, and I don't believe a
statewide application regarding this issue is appropriate. I think the County of Maui
has continued to move forward regardless of the other Counties and the State,
whereby we have taken positions that eventually others have joined us.
So this is just my way of reaffirming our position on the irrigation of golf courses
within the County of Maui. So I would ask for your favorable consideration on the
amendment.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I, I will support this amendment. I think so
many times we don't always refer back to our Code. We don't always, just even like
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we had to look this up to make sure that we had an ordinance. Sometimes it's good
to restate the obvious or to restate something that we all believe in. And I think that
has been consistent throughout many of our approvals. It's been stated and
restated, and I think that if the policy ever changes, if we really get desal or
something else and, you know, maybe the policy would be a little bit different that
changes in the County Code, although I can't foresee that, at least if we have it here,
we know that, that will not be the case. And so I will be supporting this amendment.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And I also believe it's in the project district and zoning ordinance for our two projects
on Lanai, as well.
Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair, I'd be happy to support this amendment.
I think we just discussed this morning about a policy that's codified is not always
followed. And it doesn't hurt to just put it on the condition of zoning so that as various
eyes look at this in the subdivision process, they'll be reminded. And I'm sure
Kapalua intends to use non-potable water, but it doesn't hurt to restate County policy
whenever we have a chance, so I'm in support of it.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion?
Members, I can share with you that it was stated by the applicant of their full intention
not to use potable water for the golf course purposes.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The reason that I will support the amendment is because the way the chapter is set
up. [power outage]
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we shall hold this meeting in recess, Members.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:52 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:37 RM., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of the third of February, 2006, shall return to order.
Members, thank you very much. We took an extended break due to unforeseen
circumstances with our utility company.
This is the current status before you. We have a motion to amend Bill No. 3, as
amended. The motion to amend currently before you is to add an additional
sentence to Condition 2. It was made by Mr. Carroll. Mr. Kane has the floor.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting the amendment. My question, the original question asked when the
proposal was made was understanding whether or not we had an existing chapter or
component in the County Code that, that would take care of this.
However, after further review, it seems that the difference between the, the
amendment and what is in the Code is that the Code currently reads that the
Department would have the final decision on whether or not potable water can be
used on a golf course. In this case, the language is very clear that only non-potable
water shall be used for a golf course use in the project area. For that reason,
Mr. Chair, I will be supporting it.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members?
The Chair just would have one final comment. Such as with the Lanai ordinance,
should there be a consideration to revise that condition, it must be processed through
the Council, and Council will then make a final determination of the request.
Further discussions, Members, on the motion to amend Bill No. 3, as amended.
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Thank you very much.
Are there any further considerations that the Members may have as it regards to Bill
No. 3, as amended?
Okay, seeing none, the Chair would direct the Clerk to, at this point, to set aside Bill
No. 3, and bring forward Bill No. 2.
Bill No. 2 (2006) was presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 2 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH WEST MAUI PROJECT
DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 2 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill No. 2 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to amend Title 19, Maui County Code, by adding Chapter 19.92,
entitled "WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2 (KAPALUA MAUKA)". This bill
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proposes to establish developmental standards for the West Maui Project District 2,
comprised of approximately 925 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further considerations before the Chair? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO AMEND SECTION 19.92.080(A) OF BILL NO. 2,
RELATING TO DENSITY IN THE KAPALUA MAUKA PROJECT
DISTRICT AS FOLLOWS:
"A. Density. No more than six hundred ninety dwelling units shall
be developed in the Kapalua Mauka project district, provided that
no dwelling units shall be allowed on those portions of Tax Map
Key Numbers (2) 4-3-01:006 and (2) 4-3-01:008 that are within the
project district."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion to amend Bill No. 2, Members, as attached to a communication
dated February 2, 2006, from Ms, Johnson to you, the Members of the Council. We
are under discussion. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
As was handed out, there is some background data on this item. We did not
specifically discuss this particular subject within our Committee. There was, and for
the benefit of the general public, I'll briefly give an overview of what had transpired
and why I'm bringing this forward.
There was a land exchange that was between land here on Maui, which was roughly
226 acres in West Maui that is on State-owned land that abuts the current project.
There was, in exchange for this that the DLNR swapped the land, there was
1.44 acres on Oahu in Waikele that was a commercial zoned property. That land
swap took place. It was a legislative process. It did go through. But there were
some, I guess, reservations expressed because throughout the process, there seems
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to be some conflict as to whether there was an intention to build or not to build on
that land.
Very early on, I became aware of, of this land swap. And for me, it was in principle
that this land was to be kept open, in, in a state that would have been the same as if
the State had, had it. So there would have been a trail system constructed makai to
mauka, which would have perhaps enhanced the opportunity for public to access this
area. It was never my understanding that there would be any development permitted
on this land. And what ended up happening, though, was that there was some type
of, I don't know if you want to call it circumvention or, you, you would probably term it
"some relief", where there was an amendment that was proposed and the applicant,
which was Maui Land & Pine, asked to be relieved of the requirement that no building
be allowed on this land.
And so out of this whole parcel, of which only 60 acres is related to this particular
project, they wanted to build on 32 of those acres and be relieved of their original
representation that they would not be building on this public land.
I've gone through the whole record and, for me, it's not so much that other people
grumble. It's that my understanding, whether it's right or wrong, was always that this
area was to be kept as if it was in the public domain, except with enhancements.
So I'm not happy, first of all, about the fact that on Oahu, there is 1.44 acres that's
now owned by the DLNR; and there's 226 acres less land that's available in the
public domain here on Maui because now that land is in private hands. But all that is
before us right now is the 60 acres.
There is, and I'll just quote right from the Environmental Impact Statement that was
filed on page ten; and this is, and it's in 1.--2.8, and it's an unresolved issue, and it
goes on to state basically what I've already repeated. But the very last sentence is
what, to me, justifies my amendment. It says, "If a land exchange between Maui
Land & Pineapple Company, Inc. and the State of Hawaii cannot be negotiated, Maui
Land & Pineapple Company intends to proceed with the Kapalua Mauka Community
Plan without the state-owned lands." That, to me, Mr. Chair, says it all because they
were going to do this whether they acquired the State land or not.
I may be disappointed in DLNR because when Mr. Peter Young comes out with an
article in the paper saying what a great job they're doing in acquiring additional lands
for the people of Maui, I find that in direct conflict with the action where these
226 acres were exchanged for land on Oahu. I don't see that, myself, as being a
benefit to the people of Maui. It's a loss of land. But because the applicant has
agreed to develop this trail system, I'm willing to say, well, all right. Hopefully, that
will be kept open to the general public in perpetuity. I believe because this land, had
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the land exchange never taken place, there would be 226 acres. I'm only saying
because I, we don't have any control over anything other than the 60 acres, which is
the item that's under consideration now. But I basically believe that, that should not
be built upon. It would not be right in principle to build upon that whether they can or
not.
So I am asking for the support of the Members, just going back to the representations
that are made, been made, irrespective of anything else and other people, this is
Maui. And I just think in principle, we should support the statement that has been
made by the applicant that whether they had the land deal or not, they were still
going to do this. It's not going to kill the project, but it will honor what 1 believe is an
obligation to the people of our, our County.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
For the record, I would like to note that when this land exchange was effectuated, the
committee report to the House Committee on Water, Land Use, and Hawaiian Affairs,
notes that representatives of DLNR and Maui Land & Pine represented to that
Committee that Maui Land & Pine does not intend to construct residential dwellings
on the mauka parcels. In addition, the report also stated: "Members of your
Committee expressed grave disappointment that the Maui lands were not exchanged
for private lands on Maui. The gain of the State in acquiring private lands on Oahu
was at the expense of Maui residents losing 225--"
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's 26 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: "--226 acres of unique lands. Members of your
Committee expressed reservations regarding DLNR's efforts in searching Maui for
suitable private lands, particularly upon learning that Maui Land & Pine does not
presently own the Mill Town Center parcels, but will acquire them for purposes of the
exchange transaction."
OHA was very much against this exchange and against the use of the land that was
not developable land, but was in the public domain.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 3, 2006
Page 73

So I support this amendment for that reason, Mr. Chairman. I think it's a detriment to
the public whenever public lands which belong to the public are taken out of the
public domain for a private entity to use for their own personal gain.
And I think it's unfortunate that even though Maui Land & Pine represented to the
State Legislature, represented to DLNR initially that they would not be developing
these lands, they did, they did then subsequently go back and request an
amendment, and received permission to develop 32 acres of this land for housing.
So, for that reason, I will be supporting the amendment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? This is in, regarding Bill 2. No
further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended regarding Bill No. 2. Are there any
further considerations that you wish to present to the Chair? Okay, having none, the
Chair will have very short, two-minute recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:51 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:52 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall call this meeting back to order, Members. Thank you very
much.
At this time, the Chair recognizes Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE MAIN MOTION TO DIRECT THE
COUNTY CLERK TO RECORD THE REVISED UNILATERAL
AGREEMENT AND TO POSTPONE ACTIONS ON BILLS NO. 1,
2, AND 3 (2006) UNTIL THE NEXT COUNCIL MEETING.
(ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 1 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2476 (1996),
THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP,
FROM AGRICULTURAL AND OPEN SPACE TO WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 2
(KAPALUA MAUKA), FOR PROPERTY SITUATED ON THE SOUTHEASTERLY SIDE OF
HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY, AT HONOKAHUA, NAPILI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII)
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to postone
to the next Council meeting, action on Bills 1, 2, and 3, to allow the Clerk to have
recordation of the amended unilateral agreement. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Due to the amendments which this Council has passed on Bills 1 and 2, it will be
necessary.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Two and three, Mr. Carroll. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: It's necessary to send these bills back to have the unilateral
agreement updated and brought back before the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We are under "Announcements." Anyone wants to be the first? Mr. Mateo, do you
have any announcements to share with us this afternoon?

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of February 3,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 3:04 p.m.
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